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CEO’s  
Corner 
Well done to the Corrigin Hockey Club and the 

Corrigin Football Club for hosting the grand 

finals.  

Thank you to the volunteers and shire staff who 

did a great job in preparing the oval and 

Corrigin Recreation and Events Centre for the 

events. 

After a long wait the honour boards have been 

installed at the Corrigin Recreation and Events 

Centre. The new boards look fantastic and 

highlight the history of our sporting clubs and 

the Corrigin Agricultural Society.  

Work has commenced on the new lights for the 

hockey and main oval. The new LED lights will 

enable the hockey teams to train on the hockey 

oval and the main lights will make it possible to 

host night games. The lights are expected to be 

much more energy efficient than the old ones, 

saving on energy costs. 

Containers for Change 

The Container Deposit Scheme has been in 

operation for almost a year now and is going 

well. The sporting finals, Corrigin Show and 

other regional events provide an ideal 

opportunity to raise funds for local sporting/

community groups by collecting containers and 

bringing them into the Containers for Change 

shed in Goyder Street. 

Record Rainfall in July 

July 2021 was officially the wettest July since 

records began in 1910 with 146mm.  

Thank you for your patience with recent road 

closures as a result of the flood damage. All 

roads are now open although there is still some 

damage to flood ways and culverts. We are in 

the process of assessing the damage and 

preparing an application for financial assistance 

to repair the damage.   

Out on the Roads 

With the adoption of the budget last month it 

has been busy out on the roads. The graders 

have been out on as many roads as possible to 

make sure of the good conditions.  

In addition to the usual maintenance program 

Council set a large construction program for the 

crew this financial year with approximately 

$500,000 to be spent on resealing, $550,000 

on shoulder widening and $200,000 on town 

streets. An additional $2m has been budgeted 

to reconstruct and widen approximately 7km of 

bitumen roads within the shire.   

Work has started on widening the shoulders of 

the Rabbit Proof Fence Road before the 

machinery heads over to the Corrigin 

Quairading Road and then on to the Bullaring 

Gorge Rock and Bilbarin Quairading Roads 

early next year.  

Local Government Elections 2021 

Local government councillors make many 

important decisions about the future of your 

community and we need to have a range of 

views represented on Council. You can get 

involved and contribute to the future of your 

shire by nominating for Council and making 

decisions about the services to the community 

such as: recreation buildings; parks and ovals; 

roads and footpaths; local planning and 

development and waste management. 

Local government ordinary elections are held 

every two years and the next election will be 

held on Saturday 16 October 2021.  

The Shire of Corrigin has seven Councillors 

and this year there are four vacancies for a four 

year term. Meetings are currently held on the 

third Tuesday of the month at 3pm but the 

meeting date and time can be changed to suit 

the majority of Councillors. 

Nominations open on 2 September and close at 

4.00pm on 9 September 2021. If you are 

interested in nominating for Council and need 

more information please give me a call, I would 

be happy to answer any of your questions. 

More information is available later in the 

newsletter. 

Pre Harvest Breakfasts 

I am looking forward to the pre harvest 

breakfasts that are planned for 13-17 October 

at Bilbarin, Bullaring, Bulyee, Gorge Rock and 

in Corrigin. It will be a great chance to get out of 

the office and chat to everyone.    

Bullaring Hall 

A short, informal meeting at the Bullaring Hall 

will follow the breakfast on 14 September 2021 

at 8.30am to discuss the Bullaring Hall. The hall 

has been a focal point for community events 

and gatherings over the years and has played 

an important part in the history of the Bullaring 

community. The use of the building has 

dwindled in recent years and it is in need of 

some repairs so the shire is interested to hear 

from members of the local community about 

their ideas for the future of the hall.    

Hon Mick Gayfer 

It was with great sadness that we learned of the 

passing of Hon Harry Walter (Mick) Gayfer last 

month.  

As a Councillor on the Shire of Corrigin from 

1955 to 1962 and a member of parliament from 

1962 to 1989. Mick made significant 

contribution to improving the Corrigin 

community, local and state economy. He was 

awarded Honorary Freeman of the Shire of 

Corrigin in 1990 for his service to Corrigin and 

the State of WA.  

I was fascinated to read Mick’s inaugural 

speech to Parliament recently and couldn't help 

noticing that while many things have changed 

since 1962 so many things remain the same. 

His strong advocation for improving health, 

education, transport resources for rural 

communities is just as relevant today as it was 

in the 1960’s.  

Please contact me on 9063 2203 or email 
shire@corrigin.wa.gov.au if you have any 
questions or queries. 
 
Natalie Manton  
Shire of Corrigin 
Chief Executive Officer  

w w w . c o r r i g i n . w a . g o v . a u  
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LEARN TO USE YOUR DIGITAL DEVICES  
On Friday 20 August the CRC hosted the first of ten 
'Learn to use your digital devices' sessions which will 
run weekly on a Friday between 10am-11.30am. This 
lovely bunch learnt how to take selfie, all about Siri 
and much more! 
 
 
 
 
WELCOME TO OUR NEW TEAM MEMBERS 
A big welcome to Brent Watts, Matthew Hobbins, 
Paul Watson and Carl Brooker who have recently 
joined the works crew.  
 

 

For the latest updates and news LIKE us on our Facebook pages  
Shire of Corrigin and Corrigin Community Resource Centre (CRC) 

August 2021 Council Decisions 
Town Hall and Roads Board Refurbishment 
Council has accepted a tender from Colgan Industries to  
refurbish the exterior of the Corrigin Town Hall and the  
exterior and interior refurbishment works on the Old Roads 
Building. The refurbishment is being funded through the 
Local Roads and Community Infrastructure (LRCI) grant 
phase 2. 
 
Incident Management and Business Continuity Plan  
The Council reviewed its existing Incident Management and 
Business Continuity Response Plan that was last reviewed 
and adopted by Council in June 2020. These are developed 
and maintained to assist the Shire administration to recover 
from incidents that may arise and ensure that decisions are 
made quickly to minimise financial, environmental and  
reputational impacts. This plan is reviewed annually.  
 
Local Emergency Management Committee  
Recommendations  
Council adopted the Local Emergency Management  
documents as endorsed by the Local Emergency  
Management Committee in August 2021. This is to support 
emergency services planning, risk mitigation, response and 
recovery.  
 
 
 

Proposed Change of Purpose of Crown Reserve 15629 
– Old Roads Board Office  
Council will be requesting approval from the Minister for 
Lands to change the current designated purpose of Crown 
Reserve 15629 (the location of the town hall, roads board 
building and strip of vacant land between the two buildings) 
from Shire Office and Yard to Old Shire Office, Yard and 
Community Purposes. The reason for this is to  
accommodate the leasing of the building to community  
organisations. The request also to include adding the power 
to lease/licence to the Crown Reserve Management Order.  
 
Development Application – Proposed Structural  
Improvements to existing Commercial Building on Lot 
3 Campbell St, Corrigin.  
Council grant conditional approval to  a development  
application received from Anne-Marie and James  
O’Donohue to install four new steel posts to provide  
additional structural supports for the existing verandah  
outside the Mallee Tree Café.  
 
Community Cropping Program  
Council has selected St John Ambulance to undertake the 
cropping lease on Rockview land commencing in January 
2022 for a three year term ending on 31 December 2024. 

Look what’s been happening  

https://www.facebook.com/Shire-of-Corrigin-218803268205734/
https://www.facebook.com/CorriginCRC/


 

 

 

Council Election  
Nominations 

 
 

Local government councillors make many important decisions about the future of your community and we 
need to have a range of views represented on Council. You can get involved and contribute to the future of 
your shire by nominating for Council and making decisions about the services to the community such as: 
recreation buildings; parks and ovals; roads and footpaths; local planning and development and waste 
management. 
 

Local government ordinary elections are held every two years and the next election will be held on Saturday 
16 October 2021. Councillors are elected for four year terms, with half of the Councillors’ terms concluding at 
each biennial election. 
 

The Shire of Corrigin has seven Councillors and there are four vacancies in 2021.  Meetings are currently held 
on the third Tuesday of the month at 3pm but the meeting date and time can be changed to suit the majority of 
Councillors. 
 

If you are thinking of becoming a councillor it is important that you are aware of your obligations and 
commitments if you are elected.  
 

INTERESTED IN BECOMING A COUNCILLOR?  
To be eligible to nominate as a candidate you must be an elector of the district (residential or owner/ occupier) 
and over 18 years of age.  
 

NOMINATIONS OPEN ON 2 SEPTEMBER AND CLOSE AT 4.00PM ON 9 SEPTEMBER 2021. 
 

To nominate as a candidate in the local government election you will need to: 
· Complete the mandatory online induction course  
· Complete and submit a nomination form;  
· Supply a candidate profile (800 characters maximum);  
· Pay a deposit of $80; and 
· Include a recent passport size photograph (optional).  
 

All nomination applications must be signed by the candidate in front of a witness and presented to Natalie 
Manton, Returning Officer before 4.00pm on the 9 September 2021. If is recommended that you don’t leave it 
until the last minute in case any changes are required prior to the close of nominations.  
 

For enquiries, please contact Natalie Manton, Returning Officer on 9063 2203. 
 

SHIRE OF CORRIGIN COUNCILLORS 
Cr Des Hickey SHIRE PRESIDENT 9063 2455 0428 751 024 crhickey@corrigin.wa.gov.au 

Cr Michael Weguelin DEPUTY PRESIDENT  0400 190 221 crweguelin@corrigin.wa.gov.au 

Cr Matt Dickinson 9063 2189 0428 632 013 crdickinson@corrigin.wa.gov.au 

Cr Janeane Mason 9063 2138 0417 095 804 crmason@corrigin.wa.gov.au 

Cr Rick Gilmore  0427 481 104 crgilmore@corrigin.wa.gov.au 

Cr Sharon Jacobs 9065 2042  0439 988 029 crjacobs@corrigin.wa.gov.au 

Cr Scott Coppen  0439 958 399 crcoppen@corrigin.wa.gov.au 

mailto:crhickey@corrigin.wa.gov.au
mailto:crweguelin@corrigin.wa.gov.au
mailto:crdickinson@corrigin.wa.gov.au
mailto:crmason@corrigin.wa.gov.au
mailto:crgilmore@corrigin.wa.gov.au
mailto:crjacobs@corrigin.wa.gov.au
mailto:crcoppen@corrigin.wa.gov.au


 

 

HON. MR GAYFER’S INAUGURAL SPEECH TO PARLIAMENT  



 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

Kidsport enables eligible West Australian children aged  

5-8 years to participate in community sport by offering  

them financial assistance of up to $150 per calendar year  

towards club fees. In 2021, all eligible children will be able  

to access TWO Kidsport vouchers with the second  

becoming available from 1 July 2021.  

For more information visit www.dlgsc.wa.gov.au/kidsport  

http://www.dlgsc.wa.gov.au/kidsport?fbclid=IwAR1JDDbILglnxG0Op6XFsLTryfl28xBbmMU2xT1oV2JB8jPuPqB8U-yb3rk


 

 



 

 



 

 

WE CAN BEAT IT IF WE DON’T FEED IT! 

Corrigin Refund Point 
8 GOYDER STREET, CORRIGIN 

OPENING Wednesday 1:00pm - 5:00pm 
HOURS Saturday 8:30am - 12:30pm 

For bulk returns of 800+ containers, call the Shire of Corrigin on  
9063 2203 to organise a drop-off time and day.  

CORRIGIN 



 

 

October 
S M T W T F S 
31     1 2 
3 4 5 6 7 8 9 
10 11 12 13 14 15 16 
17 18 19 20 21 22 23 
24 25 26 27 28 29 30 

WINTER  
SEASON  
OPEN TUESDAY, WEDNESDAY  
AND THURSDAY 

CLOSED  
(CAPITAL WORKS | NO AQUA) 

HEATED POOL  

OPEN  

6AM - 11AM 
BOOKINGS ESSENTIAL  

CALL RACHAEL ON  

0429 634 024 TO  

SECURE YOUR PLACE.  

ENTRY FEES 
         PER VISIT 10 PASS  
 ADULT   $7.00   $60.00 
 CHILD 0-4  $3.50  
 CHILD 4-16 $5.00 
 PEN/CON  $5.25   $45.00 

CORRIGIN HEATED POOL 
September 

S M T W T F S 
   1 2 3 4 

5 6 7 8 9 10 11 
12 13 14 15 16 17 18 
19 20 21 22 23 24 25 
26 27 28 29 30   

SWIMMING LESSONS FOR  
PRESCHOOL AND SCHOOL AGE 

CHILDREN 
Cost: $60 for first child, $56 for  
second child or more per class,  

inclusive of pool entry fee. 

Interested in becoming part of our  
program? Contact Rachel on  

0429 634 024 to secure your booking.  

6 LESSON PROGRAM - HALF HOUR LESSON  
Monday 11,18, 25 Oct  Wednesday 13, 20, 27 Oct  

Stage 1/2                  
3:10pm - 3:40pm 

Stage 1/2                  
3:10pm - 3:40pm 

Stage 3 /4             
3:40pm - 4:10pm 

Stage 3 /4             
3:40pm - 4:10pm 

Stage 5 + 
4:10pm - 4:40pm 

Stage 5 + 
4:10pm - 4:40pm 

CORRIGIN SWIM SCHOOL PROGRAM  

AQUA AEROBICS 

Monday 5:30pm - 6:15pm 
Tuesday 12:15pm - 1:00pm 

Wednesday 5:30pm - 6:15pm  
 

$15 PER CLASS OR $140 FOR 10 CLASSES 
Bookings essential call Rachel on 0429 634 024 



 

 

Shire of Corrigin 
9 Lynch Street 
P: 9063 2203 
F: 9063 2005 
E:shire@corrigin.wa.gov.au 

Corrigin CRC 
55 Larke Crescent 
P: 9063 2778 
F: 9063 2779 
E: corrigin@crc.net.au 

CORRIGIN WASTE TRANSFER STATION HOURS 
Monday 10:00am - 2:00pm 
Wednesday 10:00am - 2:00pm 
Friday 10:00am - 3:00pm 
Saturday 10:00am - 3:00pm 
Sunday 9:00am - 12:00pm 

2021 DATES TO REMEMBER 
2 September 
Council Election Nominations Open  
 

3 September 
Learn to Use Your Digital Devices @ CRC  
 

9 September 
Council Election Nominations Close @ 4pm 
 

10 September 
Learn to Use Your Digital Devices @ CRC  
 

13 September 
FREE Community Pre-Harvest Breakfast @ Bilbarin  
 

14 September 
FREE Community Pre-Harvest Breakfast @ Bullaring 
 

14 September 
Movie Club @ CRC  
 

15 September 
FREE Community Pre-Harvest Breakfast @ Bulyee 
 

16 September 
FREE Community Pre-Harvest Breakfast @ Miss B’s Park 
 

16 September 
Council Meeting @ Shire of Corrigin  
 

17 September 
FREE Community Pre-Harvest Breakfast @ Gorge Rock 
 

17 September 
Learn to Use Your Digital Devices @ CRC  
 

21 September 
Practical Driving Assessments @ Shire of Corrigin  
 

24 September 
Learn to Use Your Digital Devices @ CRC  

mailto:shire@corrigin.wa.gov.au?subject=Website%20Enquiry
mailto:corrigin@wn.com.au?subject=Website%20Enquiry

